
To Foreign Comrades  
 
Guru 
 
Hello to friends in overseas. This is Guru from Osaka. 
 
It's been almost two months since 3/11. While many emotions 
have mingled at the time of moving forward, I can finally 
write a letter now. Thanks to Marina and others, their 
letters greatly empowered me.  
 
Right now, I am moving forward while looking back, through 
trials and errors, yet constantly. I am doing whatever I 
can to create a life in a new world without nuclear weapon 
or power plants, a new world in our hands and not under the 
control of authorities. With my face up and my antennae 
stretched wide. 
 
The letter from Marina reminded me of our play during the 
anti-G8 protest. During the last 3 years I was feeling that 
our activities were gradually reaching its limit, as all 
the tents in entire Osaka parks (except for Yorozu) have 
been destroyed by the city and park administration. We have 
been seeing less and less folks at the tent village as well 
as from Yorozu counseling center. But thanks to many 
dedicated organizations' efforts, homeless people now can 
receive their monthly welfare much more easily than one 
could imagine some years ago. But some folks who have been 
living in their tent for a long time prefer living 
autonomously to living on monthly allowance. We believe 
that one's way of living should be determined by them and 
not to be forced upon from above. Living in a tent should 
be allowed as a lifestyle for some period of time to those 
who choose to do so, which has always been a belief among 
supporters of Yorozu Park residents, who struggle to 
continue supporting such lives. As Marina said in her 
letter, we intend to be "the birds of freedom we made 
together from things found.” In 2009 we organized a 
workshop named "puppet master plan" where we made puppets 
and marched the city with them. The symbolic blue color of 
the tarp was fluttering in the wind. The numerous puppets 
we made with our hopes for freedom, ideas for our desire 
departed Osaka Castle Park into the street. Based on our 
own culture, experience and limited resources, we made this 
workshop mustering our wisdom and efforts. 
 
In the aftermath of 3/11, a new network of people has begun 
mobilizing in Osaka, Kyoto, Nara and Hyogo. The members of 



the new network include: older activists who had been 
protesting against nuclear power plants Monju (in Tsuruga), 
Takahama and Mihama nuclear power plants; DJs and sound 
demo organizers; residents of tent village and their 
supporters; Organic farmers; researchers of global warming 
through water resources; activists for abolishment of death 
sentence; people from religious organizations; friends, 
acquaintances, riot grrrls, queer friends, and the poor. 
Everybody is different but based on minimum commonground, 
we are organizing a mob to make things together. Our sole 
commonground is to "stop and abolish all nuclear power 
plants!" We also encourage people overseas to be aware of 
these common goals and do whatever they can in the spirit 
of Do-it-yourself. 

In April, we saw a terrible police oppression in 
Kamagasaki, Osaka; police raid on supporters of the tent 
city and day laborers, some of whom were even indicted. Now 
all I can do is turning my anger and sorrow into energy to 
do anything I can in this confusing state. 
 
There are three things we are expanding in our DIY 
activities. We'd like you to let us know if you have any 
other ideas. The first and the third can be done wherever 
you are. 
 
1) You can write your letter of demands and questions to 
KEPCO, TEPCO and the government, attaching your own 
position and title, like protester against death sentence, 
suppoter of homeless, or day laborer. Include any 
organizational title if not individual name. Then you can 
bring your letter to our protest in May. Even if you cannot 
attend the protest yourself, having someone bring your 
letter would be a great direct action. Sending "stop nukes" 
messages from many different social backgrounds and 
perspectives would be very powerful. For instance, it would 
be strange to have only one letter from a group of 100 
protesters. Everybody has different feelings towards 
abolishment of nuclear power plants, so we should emphasize 
the differences. We also plan on bringing our demands to 
TEPCO and the government in late May. 
 
2) Paying your electric bills in person! You can ask your 
power company’s to send a collection agent for you to pay 
your bill at home, instead of sending your payment or using 
automated payment. People like Fuu Mizuta and Eileen from 
Green Action have been doing this for a long time. For 
instance, if a hundred people in Osaka asked the power 
company to collect their payment on the same day, the 



company would not be able to visit everyone on the day. If 
they don't show up, you can legally claim it as a 
nonpayment, since you have set up a date based on your will 
to pay your bill. You could also tell them that you are not 
using the electricity, but they are making you use it. You 
may insist on not paying for energy produced by nuclear 
power plant. It is also productive that you can speak with 
collection agent in person. You may tell them that you are 
'against nuclear power;' it is very important to let them 
know there are critical opinions in their community even in 
small number.  
 
3) I live in a shared house and my housemates and I made a 
wooden board to hang in front of our house. We're going to 
scribe something like this: ‘this is xx kilometers away 
from Takahama nuclear Power plant. If Takahama is stricken 
by an accident, the entire lake Biwa would be contaminated. 
The water here would be undrinkable. This household is 
against nuclear power! We want to protect our lives on our 
own.' My friends already set up a board like this at their 
house and also at a Shinto shrine in Uji. 
 
 
Since 3.11, industries, media and educational institutions 
in Japan all seem to be headed towards fascism. It feels 
uncomfortable to see their reactions. The media bring up 
the slogans like 'hang in there, Japan, our hearts are one' 
and seem to skip the problems of nuclear power plant while 
their coverage are dominated by images of damaged 
landscape. We seem to be forced to indulge ourselves into 
our misery by mottos like "let us overcome the present." At 
schools, teachers are forced to play for their kids a DVD 
sent by the Japan Business Federation promoting how safe 
radiation is. This is ridiculous. We must acknowledge that 
living our life in our way and to continue to do so is our 
non-violent direct action, which is what we can do 
independently. We must not allow the authorities flee from 
the responsibility of this man-made calamity by letting 
such a ridiculous trend dominate our society. 
 
The Japanese society today has tendency to constantly make 
the ‘general public’ conscious of the difference between 
themselves and those who live in stricken areas and those 
who work at the nuclear plant. (i.e. we are different from 
them. It's safe here while it is not there.) But we must 
not be confused by such propaganda. Another instance is a 
signboard I saw at a recent demonstration: "No more 
Chernobyl, No More Fukushima." But I don't think it is "no 



more" yet. Neither Chernobyl nor Fukushima is over yet. We 
ought to learn from Chernobyl and save Fukushima, and ought 
to learn to live together with the people in Fukushima. 
 
We are all living emotions in flesh and blood, restricted 
by orders of the present society that we live in. We, under 
such circumstance, must stand together and confront the 
reality to find solutions for the struggles and 
contradictions that we are under. I suspect nothing but 
this is all we could do. Although I have no means to 
criticize those who express themselves at demonstrations, 
for instance, what would people in Fukushima think of the 
celebratory atmosphere of the demo? This kind of gap is 
hard to deal with. Doctrines and positions all differ among 
us and it’s got to be a good thing. Thus we should set 
difference as the standard that all our activities are 
based on. But I must stress that I wouldn't be able to do 
anything or even begin to move, if I separate my 
circumstance in Osaka from what is going on in Fukushima. 
 
We know that we are small and weak in our existence. So we 
can recognize the weakness and turn it into the strength. 
In the past we have lost so many struggles and sometimes we 
saw terrible losses. And we know that our strength is not 
to give up and lose it all despite having lost numerous 
battles. That is how we have learned that we are able to 
intervene the authorities even momentarily by changing our 
methods and roles. People can connect and sustain these 
moments of intervention. For all of us, now is the time to 
connect. It is no time to hang our heads in sorrow. We 
continue to mobilize even in misery, or even in barely safe 
paths, and continue to spread our community to create the 
movement. 
 
We are capable of showing our emotions in many different 
ways, have friends to share emotions. We are alive. We know 
that there is always a new world and not a despair. Words 
from friends abroad are our energy by which we can think 
and move, and move on from our grief and sorrow. We no 
longer want to or will betray ourselves! And in order not 
to exhaust ourselves, let us not forget a little bit of 
spice and much humor in our hearts. 
 
 
 
 


